
    

     

REGIONAL MUNICIPALITY OF WATERLOO 
AUDIT COMMITTEE 

MINUTES 
 

Thursday, August 25, 2011 
4:05 p.m.  
Room 218 

150 Frederick Street 
Kitchener, Ontario 

 

 
Present were: Chair T. Galloway, K. Seiling, S. Strickland, *J. Wideman and C. Zehr 
 
 
DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST UNDER THE MUNICIPAL CONFLICT OF 
INTEREST ACT  
 
None declared. 
 
 
PRESENTATION 
 
a) Presentation by Deloitte and Touche - Outline of 2010 audit results and management 
 letter 
 
Peter Barr, Partner, Assurance and Advisory, introduced Heather Urie, Senior Manager of 
Assurance and Advisory, and Jennifer Gruber, Assistant Manager of Assurance and Advisory. 
 
P. Barr and H. Urie provided an overview of the audit report, including:   
 

 Scope of audit activities; 

 Audit findings; 

 2010 audit conclusion; 

 Financial statement presentation amendments; 

 Results of work on areas of audit focus;  

 Approval of financial statements and signing of management letter to occur on same 
day as date of statements; 

 Independence of the auditor; and 

 Matters to be communicated to the Audit Committee. 
 
The report is attached to the original minutes. 
 
P. Barr and H. Urie provided additional detail to the Committee on various aspects of the audit 
report, including: 
 

 Random purchases greater than $100,000 were selected for examination; 

 Reserve funds were examined for proper process in transaction; 

 Effects of Ontario Works reorganization upon noted bank reconciliation; 

 Light rail transit decision will have no impact on 2010 financial statements; 
 
The Committee requested greater detail be included with respect to the Ontario Works 
reconciliation. 
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b) Presentation - Region of Waterloo Financial Report 2010 
 
Calvin Barrett, Director, Financial Services/Development Finance, provided an overview of the 
draft 2010 financial report, noting that the attached memo to the financial report assists in 
translating what is done on a tax basis to what is done on an accounting basis.  He observed 
that the provincial government has not yet fully reconciled the Municipal Act with accounting 
practice as it applies to financial statements. The province will review these issues again in 
2012. 
 
The Committee clarified with C. Barrett that the Region obtains opinions from actuaries annually 
regarding the present value of future costs for various Regional obligations.  
 
The Committee observed that the format of the financial report and the use of accounting 
terminology could make the report confusing to the casual reader, and asked what steps could 
be taken to make the report more easily understandable. Mike Murray, Chief Administrative 
Officer, responded that staff does not routinely assign much profile to the financial report owing 
to the those factors. C. Barrett added that the report is available to the public through the 
Region‟s website and copies are printed for the public by request. 
 
C. Barrett noted that the Region‟s financial statements used to be published in the local 
newspaper, but that presently an announcement of the statements‟ preparation is made through 
the Region‟s website.  It was clarified that the financial statements are not circulated to residents 
through Regional publications; M. Murray explained that currently information is included in the 
Region News, such as figures categorizing the use of tax dollars. 
 
The Committee questioned the $73 million figure listed as “Other” under the Region‟s revenues, 
and C. Barrett indicated that figure is mostly comprised of transit revenues.  The Committee 
generally agreed that the size of the figure merits greater detail in the financial statements. H. 
Urie stated that Note 20 to the financial statements provides greater detail on that item, though 
the financial statements do not reference the note.  The Committee asked that staff provide 
greater detail in the financial statements on this item, to specifically including transit and other 
items. 
 
*J. Wideman left the meeting at 4:43 p.m. 
 
The Committee observed that the financial statements imply the Region‟s prudent use of debt.  
 
 
MOTION TO GO INTO CLOSED SESSION 
 

MOVED by S. Strickland 
SECONDED by C. Zehr 
 
That a closed meeting of Audit Committee be held on August 25, 2011 during open session of 
Audit Committee in Room 218 at 150 Frederick Street in accordance with Section 239 of the 
Municipal Act, 2001, for the purposes of considering the following subject matters: 
 

a)  the security of the property of the municipality 
b) personal matters about an identifiable individual, including municipal employees 
 
 CARRIED 
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MOTION TO RECONVENE INTO OPEN SESSION 
 
MOVED by C. Zehr 
SECONDED by S. Strickland  
 
THAT the meeting reconvene into Open Session. 
 
 CARRIED 
 
 
MOVED by C. Zehr 
SECONDED by S. Strickland 
 
THAT the Regional Municipality of Waterloo receive the 2010 Consolidated Financial 
Statements prepared by Deloitte and Touche LLP. 
 
 CARRIED 
 
 
REPORTS – Chief Administrative Officer 
 
a) CA-11-005, Facilities – Maintenance and Operations – Program Review 2010-2011 
 
M. Murray provided introductory comments on the internal audit process, emphasizing that the 
process examines programs to see if they are efficient, effective, and how risks are being 
managed. He related that staff looks for all potential improvements for each facet, and that the 
facilities review was particularly challenging due to staff transitions which occurred in-process.  
 
David A. Young, Manager, Internal Audit, noted the report‟s 15 recommendations and five key 
themes, with many recommendations addressed to the entire division despite the specificity of 
the audit. 
 
*J. Wideman re-entered the meeting at 4:54 p.m. 
 
Gary Sosnoski, Commissioner, Corporate Resources, commented that it was quickly apparent 
that the recommendations following the program review would be expanded to the divisional 
level, and that Facilities Management is not as efficient or effective as it needs to be despite 
good work of staff. The Region has outgrown the existing decentralized model of maintenance, 
and that a culture change within Facilities Management will be required to make the 
improvements recommended from the audit process. The recommendations will maximize the 
life of buildings and building components, mitigate sudden failures, help to manage costs and 
make improvements in measuring performance.  A number of drivers of satisfaction are also to 
be addressed, such as improving timeliness and closing the communication loop with clients 
regarding the status of facility requests. 
 
Ellen McGaghey, Director, Facilities, explained that the plan going forward would focus on five 
key business areas, and provided details as to the steps to be taken as well as the involvement 
of staff from various areas to implement the report recommendations.  She expects that 2-3 
years will be required to bring about full implementation of the recommendations. 
 
The Committee inquired as to financial implications of the report‟s recommendations, and M. 
Murray noted some short term costs in 2012 which can be accommodated within existing 
budgets. He observed that systems will be in place by 2012 to track costs, and once operating, 
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will allow for estimates of expected cost savings and full lifecycles of buildings.  G. Sosnoski 
addressed the consultant‟s cost estimate of $975,000 noted in the report, and explained that 
those estimates incorporate a different approach than what staff are proposing. Staff aims to 
avoid new costs, and would prefer to redirect existing funding approval to keep the 
implementation cost neutral. G. Sosnoski observed that the FTE approved in the most recent 
budget for asset management was held back until the results of the audit came forward.  
 
The Committee asked why the Archibus system was removed, and G. Sosnoski replied that the 
system was underutilized; the system will be fully implemented following the program review.  E. 
McGaghey indicated that no new software licensing would be required for systems in place, but 
that additional licensing may be required for asset management activities.  
 
The Committee asked whether assessment of lifecycle costs for buildings will become a part of 
the design process for new construction.  E. McGaghey responded that a full-fledged asset 
management program would include those considerations in the design phase of buildings, and 
G. Sosnoski noted that while the lowest bid from contractors do not necessarily yield the lowest 
lifecycle costs, the Region is getting better at building those considerations into the design 
specifications to provide the best long-term value.  The Committee emphasized that lifecycle 
cost considerations are made from initial design through to construction completion.   
 
The Committee asked the merits of consolidating maintenance suppliers and forming 
maintenance agreements with a small number of suppliers. E. McGaghey responded that no 
such analysis has occurred but could come as the audit recommendations proceed. She 
asserted that business systems will be realigned immediately, and that the Region could 
examine such actions by the end of 2012.  G. Sosnoski noted the significant culture changes 
coming from the audit, and cited the importance of building understanding and acceptance for 
the coming changes.  
  
The Committee questioned whether lifecycle cost considerations arose when the Region 
implemented Tangible Capital Asset Accounting.  G. Sosnoski responded in the affirmative, 
stating that staff have to date done their best with the existing systems, and the ability to 
examine all buildings comprehensively is new.  He added that several organizations exist to 
bring about the proposed improvements, which will result in a made-in-Region solution.  
 
The Committee asked how the responsibility for the report‟s recommendations would be 
allocated, suggesting that Facilities Management staff could ultimately be the drivers of the 
proposed changed.  M. Murray responded that the Region is moving toward Facilities 
Management being responsible for all buildings except water and wastewater facilities, where 
Facilities Management would be responsible only for the building envelope. G. Sosnoski 
suggested that program areas may recognize the benefit of Facilities Management as a 
centralized „landlord‟.  
 
The Committee observed that some organizations contract out facilities maintenance, and 
asked if this has been considered by the Region. G. Sosnoski responded that the option had 
been examined in the past, and that staff sees more value in retaining internal resources, 
though as the recommendations are implemented the option may again be reviewed. M. Murray 
noted that the Region presently has a mix of staff and contractors for facilities maintenance, with 
staffing for a base level of work and hiring beyond that level as needed; the Region‟s facilities 
management is comparable to OMBI municipalities and large building contractors.  
 
The Committee affirmed the proposed changes and cultural shift, and suggested that firm rules 
would be needed to assist implementation. The Committee also suggested that the relationship 
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between Facilities Management and program areas would be more collaborative than the 
landlord/tenant metaphor might suggest. 
 
The Committee asked how staff will track the exact savings from the proposed actions, and E. 
McGaghey responded that the first action is to implement systems to monitor the present costs, 
and then to undertake new initiatives when the savings can be accurately projected out. G. 
Sosnoski observed that Facilities Management staff does not necessarily know what is 
contained within other budgets beyond their control, and that the operative action is to begin 
tracking and measuring of costs. M. Murray indicated that the follow-up for all program reviews 
involves periodic reporting back to Council, where measured savings can be reported back.  
 
The Committee thanked all staff involved in the review, noting the high quality of the analysis 
and the benefit to the organization. 
 
MOVED by J. Wideman 
SECONDED by S. Strickland 
 
THAT the Audit Committee endorse in principle the findings of the Facilities – Maintenance and 
Operations – Program Review 2010-2011 (Report CA-11-005) recognizing that implementation 
will be subject to annual budget approval. 
 
 CARRIED 
 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
a) Council Enquiries and Requests for Information Tracking Sheet was received for 
 information. 
 
 
NEXT MEETING – to be announced 
 
 
ADJOURN 
 
MOVED by S. Strickland 
SECONDED by J. Wideman 
 
THAT the meeting adjourn at 5:46 p.m. 
 
 CARRIED 
 
 
COMMITTEE CHAIR, T. Galloway 
 
COMMITTEE CLERK, M. Grivicic 
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